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Partner Practice Question #1 

You are a practicing clinician and have become aware that your colleague, Dr. Smith, has been 
recommending homeopathic medicines to his patients. There is no scientific evidence to suggest that 
homeopathic medicines work; moreover, you have heard Dr. Smith say that he doesn't believe them 
to work. He has been recommending homeopathic medicine to people with mild and non-specific 
symptoms such as fatigue, headaches, and muscle aches because he believes that they will do no 
harm, but his patients may benefit from the placebo effect. You are becoming increasingly concerned 
about Dr. Smith’s approach. How might you handle this situation?  



 
Partner Practice Question #2 
 
You are a physician. You approach a patient’s hospital room in order to provide anxiously awaited 
results of an important biopsy. You are intercepted by the patient’s son, who asks you for the results. 
When you reply that would like to discuss the findings directly with the patient and that the son should 
accompany you into the room, the son responds that you should disclose the results to him and he 
will then transmit the information to his father. The son adds that he and other family members have 
always played a significant role in helping to transmit information and make decisions for his father; 
this biopsy result should certainly be handled in that same fashion. You firmly respond that the 
information belongs to the patient, that the biopsy result will lead to important clinical decisions, and 
that you must present the information directly to the patient. Blocking the hospital room doorway, the 
son threatens that you must talk to him or he’ll move his father to another hospital. How might you 
handle this situation? 
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ABSTRACT

Objective: The concept of medical fu-

tility is accepted in general medicine, yet

little attention has been paid to its appli-

cation in psychiatry. We explore how

medical futility and principles of pallia-

tion may contribute to the management

of treatment refractory anorexia nervosa.

Method: We review the case of a 30-

year-old woman with chronic anorexia

nervosa, treated unsuccessfully for sev-

eral years.

Results: Ongoing assessment, including

ethical consultation, determined that fur-

ther active treatment was unlikely to

resolve her condition. The patient was

referred for palliative care and hospice

care, and ultimately died.

Discussion: Although circumstances

requiring its use are rare, palliative care

may play a role in the treatment of long

suffering, treatment refractory patients.

For poor prognosis patients who are

unresponsive to competent treatment,

continue to decline physiologically and

psychologically, and appear to face an

inexorably terminal course, palliative

care and hospice may be a humane alter-

native. VVC 2009 by Wiley Periodicals, Inc.
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Introduction

Anorexia nervosa continues to have one of the
highest mortality rates of any psychiatric illness.1

Clearly, cases of anorexia nervosa exist that are
refractory to all available treatments.2 Despite the
fact that approximately 20% of patients develop a
chronic course of the disorder2 no specific defini-
tions exist for determining that a patient demon-
strates treatment refractory anorexia nervosa,3 and
few guidelines consider what courses of action are
suitable for patients who show unrelenting, treat-
ment refractory deterioration.4 Although shifts
from aggressive treatment to palliative care related
to concepts of medical futility are well recognized
and accepted in general medicine, except for
patients with advanced Alzheimer’s disease5 and
one brief opinion piece regarding anorexia nerv-
osa6 such issues have received little discussion in
the psychiatric literature.7

We describe a patient, Ms. A, who reached a clin-
ical point at which neither forcing her into involun-
tary treatment nor waiting for her to voluntarily
engage in treatment appeared likely to resolve her
illness, return her to a state of life-sustaining clini-
cal stability or provide her a decent quality of life.
When the treating professionals found themselves
faced with a patient unwilling and unable to
engage in further care, lack of appropriate resour-
ces, and no treatment options likely to meaning-
fully impact her downward spiraling course, Ms. A’s
management was shifted to palliation and ulti-
mately hospice care. On the basis of our experien-
ces with this patient, we consider circumstances
under which issues of medical futility, palliation
and referrals to hospice care might have a place in
psychiatry, specifically in the management of
some end-stage patients with treatment refractory
anorexia nervosa.

Case Review

Ms. A was a 30-year-old white female who con-
tacted the clinic upon request of her primary care
physician (PCP) for ‘‘help managing my psych
meds.’’ She would not consent to a weight check,
but medical records from her PCP showed a height
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of 504@ and a weight of 64 pounds; a body mass
index (BMI) of 10.9. Ms. A reported that she was
suffering from a long history of anorexia nervosa,
binge-purge subtype, and obsessive compulsive
disorder (OCD). She was first diagnosed with ano-
rexia nervosa at age 19, and described multiple epi-
sodes of prior treatment, including two attempts at
residential eating disorder programs, a two-year
inpatient certification, and several more years of
participation in an eating disorders day hospital
program. She reported her primary current method
of weight control to be calorie restriction, limiting
herself to no more 300 calories daily. She ran up to
2 hours every day and had multiple exercise rituals
for managing her weight and as manifestations of
her OCD. Upon intake into the psychiatric clinic,
she was offered medication management, support-
ive therapy by a Licensed Clinical Social Worker
and case management in an effort to help her
access appropriate eating disorders treatment. Her
weight remained in the 60–65 pound range and she
subsequently incurred several injuries due to pass-
ing out and hitting her head, requiring suturing for
scalp lacerations. She also sustained several falls
while exercising. After several months of ongoing
ambivalence about residential treatment and suf-
fering increasingly dangerous falls, she was invol-
untarily hospitalized.

Hospital Course

Once in the general psychiatric hospital, after ini-
tial medical stabilization, the staff’s focus turned to
discharge planning. The team first recommended
that Ms. A go to a long-term residential eating dis-
orders program, but Ms. A refused to go voluntarily
and the eating disorder programs that were poten-
tially available to her refused to accept her on an
involuntary status. The state hospital refused to
accept her on a long-term certification, stating
their facility was not equipped to handle her signif-
icant medical problems related to the eating disor-
der. Nursing homes that would normally accept
patients on certifications and that might have been
able to manage the medical complications of her
illness declined to accept her on the basis that they
did not have the ability to manage her behaviorally.
The team located an out-of-state eating disorders
treatment program willing to take her on an invol-
untarily basis, and even found a psychiatrist li-
censed in both states who was willing to accept
legal responsibility for her transfer and care. But
the cost of the program was several thousands dol-
lars per month, and no funds were available to pay
these expenses. All of the local, highly experienced
eating disorder experts who had worked with Ms. A

extensively over the past 10 years were consulted.
They all considered her anorexia nervosa to be re-
fractory to treatment with any currently available
method. Because no viable treatment options
existed, the medical center’s ethics committee was
consulted. The committee’s members struggled to
understand how one could die from a psychiatric
illness (other than by suicide or unintentional over-
dose) and were not sure how to proceed. Although
they could delineate the differences between acute
mental health risks such as suicide, drug overdoses,
psychosis or self-neglect, they had no points of ref-
erence regarding how to manage a patient who was
chronically a danger to herself, unwilling to engage
in further treatments, and unresponsive to all prior
attempts to treat her involuntarily. The only exam-
ples the committee raised for comparison con-
cerned drug users who received heart valve
replacements, yet continued to use, knowing that
such ongoing use would kill them. In such cases, if
a high risk of ongoing subsequent IV drug use was
suspected ahead of time, the decision was often
made not to provide valve replacements, but there
was no forced treatment. The committee and treat-
ment team discussed the option of attempting to
have Ms. A declared legally incompetent and
appointing a guardian for medical decisions, but
hospital attorneys who reviewed her case opined
that Ms. A would most likely not meet criteria for
court ordered guardianship. The patient’s family
clearly stated that they would not assume guardi-
anship and were overwhelmed and burned out by
the years of Ms. A’s frustrating and untenable
behaviors.

Based on an interdisciplinary review of history,
past medical records, the diagnostic and prognostic
assessments offered by several eating disorder
experts, and the evidence that there had been
almost no change in the course of her illness
despite repeated exposures to numerous biological,
psychotherapeutic and psychosocial treatments,
the treatment team determined that Ms. A suffered
from a treatment refractory type of anorexia nerv-
osa. Given her history, resource limitations, and in
the opinion of hospital attorneys, no legal grounds
for prolonged forced intervention, the treatment
team and the ethics committee determined that
her physical and psychiatric impairments were
likely to lead to her death, despite any plausible
attempts at aggressive intervention.

At the request of the staff and with the patient’s
consent, the palliative care team met with the
patient, the patient’s family and the outpatient
treatment team, including psychiatry and internal
medicine, to discuss shifting Ms. A’s care from an
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active to a palliative treatment stance. The clini-
cians explained that Ms. A would receive no further
involuntary treatment for her eating disorder. If she
chose to pursue treatment she would be assisted,
but the staff would not force her into any involun-
tary placements or impose any treatment she did
not want. There would be no weigh-ins, no calorie
or exercise monitoring, no IM medications and no
required therapy sessions. She would be offered
outpatient therapy only as she felt desirable and
necessary. Psychiatric medications would be pre-
scribed as the patient deemed necessary to help
manage depression, anxiety and insomnia. The
patient would receive weekly visits from a palliative
care nurse, who would work with her to manage
her symptoms and keep her comfortable. The
patient agreed to no further hospitalizations, but
did not fully agree with the plan for ‘‘palliative
care’’ since she did not believe she was going to die.
In fact, she refused to sign the Do Not Resuscitate
order (DNR), which presented a difficult dilemma
for the ethics team. How do you provide end of life
comfort and support for someone who does not
believe she is at the end of her life? However, the
family and the treatment team clearly understood
that no other options existed and were supportive
of the plan. Consequently the palliative care team
eventually agreed to work with Ms. A without an
explicit DNR order and agreed to provide her with
support regardless of her belief that she was not
likely to die from her condition. The patient was
discharged from the hospital weighing 85 pounds
(BMI of 14.6).

Post-Hospital Course

Immediately upon discharge Ms. A resumed her
strict caloric restriction and began running once
again, leading to new stress fractures, as well as
bruising and abrasions from numerous falls. She
resumed a pattern of binge/purge behaviors,
including both vomiting and significant laxative
use. Within 6 weeks, she lost all the weight she had
gained in the hospital. Despite her weight loss and
behavioral dyscontrol Ms. A continued to refuse
residential treatment for her eating disorder. She
came regularly to outpatient therapy sessions, dur-
ing which life stressors were discussed, but the eat-
ing disorder per se was not directly addressed. She
was reluctant to discuss end of life issues, continu-
ing to state that she did not believe she would die,
nor did she want to die. She made several emer-
gency room visits for dehydration and injuries from
over-exercising. During one emergency room visit,
staff recorded a weight of 55 pounds (BMI 9.4),
blood pressure of 40/30, and marked abnormalities

in serum electrolytes. Because of her palliative care
status, the staff only administered fluids, provided
comfort medications, treated her wounds, and then
discharged her. Given her precarious weight and
ongoing self-destructive behaviors, the treatment
team prognosticated that her life expectancy would
be short, so home hospice services were offered.

Surprisingly, Ms. A lived for several additional
months and briefly even appeared to be doing bet-
ter. However, she eventually resumed her self-inju-
rious exercise behaviors accompanied by further
exacerbations of binging, purging and restricting
behaviors. Once again, she lost weight rapidly, yet
she continued to deny the need for treatment and
turned down offers of long-term treatment options.
Her family, overwhelmed by years of this same pat-
tern, requested help, at which point the team once
again reviewed the option of involuntarily hospital-
ization. But, after due consideration, the team
determined that with the illness in this terminal
stage another hospitalization would make no dif-
ference in the course of her illness. With a burned
out family system, no meaningful treatments avail-
able, and worsening medical symptoms, Ms. A was
referred back to the palliative care team, who con-
tinued to monitor her condition and provide com-
fort care. After several weeks of palliative care and
further emergency room visits for medical compli-
cations, Ms. A eventually became so weak that she
was moved to an inpatient hospice. Ms. A died at
the hospice 3 weeks later.

Discussion

Psychiatry commonly deals with patients who are
not able to fully participate in treatment. Depend-
ing on diagnoses and clinical signs and symptoms,
patients may be considered ‘‘incompetent’’ and
treated involuntarily, with forced hospitalizations
and medical treatments. Precipitating factors may
entail presenting as danger to self or others or
inability to care for oneself.8 Alternatively, if the
clinical condition is viewed as volitional, treatment
refusal may be thought to signify a pre-contempla-
tive state, in which case clinicians may use motiva-
tional interviewing techniques to attempt to move
patients toward increasing readiness to engage in
treatment voluntarily.9 In practice, the spectrum of
patients’ displays of denial, minimization, treat-
ment refusal and ambivalence about treatment is
often more complex. In the case of patients with
serious anorexia nervosa, the degree of personal
volition reflected in treatment refusal often varies
from patient to patient, with the stage and severity
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of the illness, and with the personal perspectives of
different clinician observers.4

In treating Ms. A, the team pondered all of these
issues and the treatment options each implied.
One option was for the clinicians treating Ms. A to
continue to allow her to make treatment decisions
while attempting to motivate her, to see if she
might eventually agree to voluntary treatment. This
option did not appear feasible, since without strict
monitoring and supervision Ms. A had clearly dem-
onstrated a strong tendency to starve, purge and
over-exercise.

With respect to general medical illnesses,
patients who are deemed legally competent have
the right to refuse treatment and risk dying.10

Patients who have suffered a long duration of ill-
ness, multiple treatment failures, poor quality of
life, and possibly irreversible medical complica-
tions and who are deemed competent to refuse
further treatments often do so, especially if the
outcomes of those treatments are likely to be
unsuccessful and if they impose burdens. Patients
on chronic hemodialysis without hope for renal
transplant, for example, sometimes opt to stop
coming for dialysis treatments and, as a result, die
after a brief span of time. Some patients with
end-stage cancer or amyotrophic lateral sclerosis
exhibit food refusal in their terminal stages.4

It has been argued that patients with anorexia
nervosa should have similar rights to discontinue
treatment, despite the fact that in their case food
refusal may seem irrational.11 Although patients
with anorexia nervosa may irrationally choose not
to eat, they are often competent to make decisions
in all other areas of their lives.10,11 Patients who
have experienced repeated treatment failures, as
had Ms. A, are likely to become discouraged and
may realistically assess that further treatment
efforts are as likely to fail as previous ones. Thus,
they may ‘‘judiciously’’ refuse treatment. Yet Ms. A
did not turn down treatment believing that it would
fail or that death was her likely outcome. Although
her family and the medical profession were able to
see that she was slowly dying, she herself never
acknowledged a belief that her life may end.

Another option was to continue to treat her
involuntarily. Patients with anorexia nervosa often
abhor and refuse treatment.3 The literature con-
tains numerous case examples of patients with
chronic, refractory anorexia nervosa who have
been forced into involuntary treatment, continually
hospitalized and re-fed.1,10,11 In younger patients,
involuntary treatment has been shown to serve as a
protective factor and result in short term outcomes
similar to those of voluntarily treated patients.1

Many patients who are initially treated involuntar-
ily subsequently express gratitude for these inter-
ventions.12,13 The use of involuntary treatment in
these instances has been justified by the fact that
patients with unrelenting anorexia nervosa clearly
represent a danger to themselves and that ensuring
their safety is an ethical responsibility.10 In many
cases, involuntary treatment is often the only way
to keep these patients alive long enough to engage
them in the therapeutic work.11

To treat Ms. A involuntarily would have required
legal intervention. Ms. A was never taken to court
for a determination of legal competence because
the hospital attorneys believed that they would not
win a case declaring her incompetent. Legal rulings
about competence in patients with anorexia nerv-
osa have been mixed and remain areas of ongoing
debate. In several cases, patients with chronic
treatment refractory anorexia nervosa have repeat-
edly met legal criteria for competence and have
had requests to withdraw treatment granted.10,11

However, in these cases, the patients were able to
express clearly their understanding that their with-
drawal of treatment and refusal of food would ulti-
mately lead to their deaths.10 Ms. A never believed
she was going to die, nor did she believe she
needed or deserved hospice services. Although her
thoughts about food, eating, and her weight mani-
fested a fatal denial, these thought patterns per se
did not mean that she would meet legal criteria for
incompetence. But even had she been declared
legally incompetent regarding her ability to make
food related decisions for herself, then what?
Unlike the other legal cases reviewed, withdrawal
of treatment and hospice care were neither Ms. A’s
choice nor her preferred way to alleviate suffering
through the end of her life.

In Ms. A’s case, and in psychiatric practice in gen-
eral, two broad options for consideration in such
situations are (1) either subjecting the patient to
involuntary treatment or (2) attempting to motivate
the patient until such time as she may be ready to
engage willingly in treatment. In Ms. A’s case, invol-
untary interventions resulted in brief periods of
weight restoration on several occasions, but they
never adequately treated her illness well enough to
return her to an acceptable, sustained quality of
life. Despite the ineffectiveness of legal recourse
and lack of resources, had she been hospitalized
indefinitely and subjected to involuntary treat-
ment, IM medications and forced feedings, she
might have remained alive, but these treatments
seemed to be unlikely to reverse the underlying
processes of her disorder. Ms. A was continually
offered alternative care options including voluntary
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residential treatment, intensive day programs and
skilled nursing facilities, but she consistently
turned these down. After more than a decade of
failed treatments, her refusal to make use of any
option offered, and her downward spiraling course,
what more could be done for this patient?

General medical care offers an additional option.
The concept of medical futility has long been
applied in medical settings in response to circum-
stances where it is clearly understood that further
treatment will have no impact on the illness. Medi-
cal futility is defined as ‘‘a clinical action serving no
useful purpose in attaining a specified goal for a
given patient.’’14 A treatment is defined as ‘‘futile’’ if
it ‘‘cannot result in the physiological effect as
intended by the physician’’15 or when ‘‘recovery is
impossible or virtually impossible.’’16 Quantitative
futility can be defined when there is less than a
2–5% chance of recovery.14 Futility is not the with-
drawal of all care, only the withdrawal of aggressive
treatments; a shift of care from active treatment to
palliative or comfort care.14

Although many psychiatric disorders are deemed
chronic and refractory to treatment, the acute life
threatening behaviors that accompany them can
often be managed through aggressive treatments,
such as hospitalization, involuntary medications
and legal actions.8 Once these acute issues are
managed, death may be a less likely outcome. The
lack of consideration of futility in psychiatry may
result from a commonly held view that, except for
suicide or accidental overdose, people cannot die
from psychiatric disorder. This notion is refuted by
the fact that suicides and unintentional drug over-
doses claim their share of lives. For an unfortunate
minority, anorexia nervosa is a chronic terminal,
treatment refractory illness, following a decline
that often takes years and ends with starvation,
physiological collapse, or with suicide.4

Clinical Guidelines for treatment of Anorexia
Nervosa support weight restoration as the primary
goal.17 However, this goal is often not achieved, par-
ticularly with patients who have chronic courses.
For these patients, achieving the secondary goal of
sufficiently motivating them to cooperate with the
restoration of healthy eating patterns is even less
attainable.17 Even after weight restoration, relapse
is common. One study showed that 50% of patients
had relapsed within a year, whereas 20% continued
all along to meet criteria for the illness.18 In another
study, 70% of the participants either dropped out of
treatment or made ‘‘little to no gains’’ regardless of
how much weight had been gained.19

In the case of Ms. A’s case, after a thorough and
careful case review, the treatment team ultimately

made the very difficult decision that ongoing
aggressive treatments would most likely be futile.
An interdisciplinary review of history, tests, records,
diagnosis and prognosis was compiled leading to
the decision that Ms. A likely had a refractory type
of anorexia nervosa, as there had been almost no
change in her course of the illness despite repeated
exposures to therapies and treatments.13 Mortality
rates increase with having compulsory treatments,
having more than one hospital admission, having a
co-morbid illness, such as OCD, having a long du-
ration of the illness and having low psychosocial
functioning.1 In addition, duration of the illness
beyond 10–15 years and vomiting with laxative use
are associated with a poorer prognosis.2 APA Clini-
cal Guidelines propose that patients who weigh less
than 85% of ideal body weight often have difficulty
gaining weight outside a structured treatment pro-
gram17 but Ms. A refused residential placements. As
for outpatient therapies, the odds were also against
her based on statistics. APA Guidelines state
‘‘attempts at formal therapy with starving patients
who are negativistic and obsessional or cognitively
impaired by their weight may be ineffective.’’17 In
one study of therapies with anorexic patients with,
a BMI under 14.5 were deemed ‘‘unsuitable for psy-
chotherapy treatment.’’19 Based on her history and
the literature surrounding mortality in anorexia
nervosa, it seemed likely that Ms. A was going to die
regardless of any feasible treatment efforts. Pallia-
tive and hospice care were the only humane
choices the treatment team and the family could
identify under the circumstances.

Once the treatment team determined that forced
treatment and strict caloric monitoring was medi-
cally futile, such treatments were discontinued and
she was no longer psychiatrically hospitalized. But
this did not mean she was cut off from all care.14

Throughout the course of her illness, she was
offered ongoing non-specific supportive therapy by
a licensed clinical social worker, which is often as
effective as other types of treatment for anorexia
nervosa.19 She was offered medication to manage
her psychiatric symptoms as well medications to
help with sleep and pain. The option to go to a resi-
dential program was frequently presented and
would have been available to her as a voluntary
patient at any point. She and her family received
visits from an RN to monitor pain and medications,
chaplain services, art therapy services, and mas-
sage therapy services from the palliative care team,
and she eventually used both inpatient and outpa-
tient hospice services. She received care through
the end of her life, but it was not the forceful,
intrusive, autonomy-depriving, yet physical-life
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sustaining types of medical interventions that
she experienced as so personally unacceptable.
Although she never believed she was going to die,
she found great support and comfort in the treat-
ment team that was with her when her life ended.

Conclusion

Decisions to use palliative care and hospice care
are undoubtedly rare in cases of anorexia nervosa
and in our view, constitute only a last resort. From
the perspectives of the clinicians and ethicist who
pondered these issues in the case of Ms A, palliative
care approaches may have a place in the manage-
ment of care for patients who suffer from deterio-
rating, treatment refractory psychiatric conditions
in which no known or available interventions are
likely to return them to a reasonable quality of life.
While we strongly support research to improve the
treatment of anorexia nervosa, we recognize that
the limits of current approaches mean that little
other help exists for the small but, certain percent-
age of patients that anorexia nervosa grips in a
death spiral. In such instances, following ethical
consultation and full discussion about options and
alternatives with the patient and family, palliative
care may be the most humane available approach
that the healing professions can offer.

References

1. Keel P, Dorere D, Eddy K, Franko D, Charatan D, Hertzog D.

Predictors of mortality in eating disorders. Arch Gen Psychiatry

2003;60:179–182.

2. Steinhausen H. The outcome of anorexia nervosa in the 20th

century. Am J Psychiatry 2002;159:1284–1293.

3. Strober M. Managing the chronic, treatment resistant patient

with anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord 2006;36:245–255.

4. Yager J. Management of patients with Chronic, intractable eat-

ing disorders. In: Yager J, Powers PS, editors. Clinical Manual of

Eating Disorders. Arlington: American Psychiatric Publishing,

2007, pp. 465–502.

5. King DA, Quill T. Working with families in palliative care: One

size does not fit all. J Palliat Med 2006;9:704–715.

6. Williams CJ, Pieri L, Sims A. Does palliative care have a role in

treatment of anorexia nervosa? BMJ 1998;317:195–197.

7. Lyness J. End-of-life care: Issues relevant to the geriatric psychi-

atrist. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2004;12:457–472.

8. Amering M, Denk E, Griengl H, Sibtiz I, Stansky P. Psychiatric

wills of mental health professionals: A survey of opinions

regarding advance directives in psychiatry. Soc Psychiatry 1999;

34:30–34.

9. Cassidy CA. Using the transtheoretical model to facilitate

behavior change in patients with chronic illness. J Am Acad

Nurse Pract 1999;11:281–287.

10. Draper H. Anorexia nervosa and respecting a refusal of life

prolonging therapy: A limited justification. Bioethics 2000;14:

120–133.

11. Gans M, Gunn W. End stage anorexia nervosa: Criteria for

competence to refuse treatment. Int J Law Psychiatry 2003;26:

677–695.

12. Watson TL, Bowers WA, Anderson AE. Involuntary treatment of

eating disorders. Am J Psychiatry 2000;157:1806–1810.

13. Guarda AS, Pinto AM, Coughlin JW, Hussain S, Haug NA,

Heinberg LJ. Percieved coercion and change in perceived need

for admission in patients hospitalized for eating disorders.

Am J Psychiatry 2007;164:108–114.

14. Kasman D. When is medical treatment futile? J Gen Intern Med

2004;19:1053–1056.

15. Lelie A, Verweij M. Futility without a dichotomy: Toward an

ideal physician-patient relationship. Bioethics 2003;17:21–31.

16. Gampel E. Does professional autonomy protect medical futility

judgments? Bioethics 2006;20:92–104.

17. APA Practice Guidelines for Treatment of Patients with Eating

Disorders, 3rd ed. Arlington: American Psychiatric Association.

2006.

18. Attia E, Walsh BT. Anorexia Nervosa. Am J Psychiatry 2007;164:

1805–1810.

19. McIntosh VV, Jordan J, Carter FA, Luty SE, McKenzie JM, Bulik

CM, et al. Three psychotherapies for anorexia nervosa: A

randomized controlled trial. Am J Psychiatry 2005;162:741–747.

MEDICAL FUTILITY: HOSPICE AS A LAST RESORT

International Journal of Eating Disorders 43:4 372–377 2010 377

 1098108x, 2010, 4, D
ow

nloaded from
 https://onlinelibrary.w

iley.com
/doi/10.1002/eat.20701, W

iley O
nline L

ibrary on [25/01/2024]. See the T
erm

s and C
onditions (https://onlinelibrary.w

iley.com
/term

s-and-conditions) on W
iley O

nline L
ibrary for rules of use; O

A
 articles are governed by the applicable C

reative C
om

m
ons L

icense



Case study: An ethical dilemma
involving a dying patient

Alsacia L. Pacsi, MS, RN. FNP. CEN, CCRN

• Abstract
Nursing often deals with ethical dilemmas in the clinical arena. A case study demonstrates an ethical dilemma faced by
healthcare providers who care for and treat Jehovah's Witnesses who are placed in a critical situation due to medical life-
threatening situations. A 20-year-old, pregnant. Black Hispanic female presented to the Emergency Department (ED) in
critical condition following a single-vehicle car accident. She exhibited signs and symptoms of internal bleeding and was
advised to have a blood transfusion and emergency surgery in an attempt to save her and the fetus. She refused to accept
blood or blood products and rejected the surgery as well. Her refusal was based on a fear of blood transfusion due to her
belief in Bible scripture. The ethical dilemma presented is whether to respect the patient's autonomy and compromise
standards of care or ignore the patient's wishes in an attempt to save her life. This paper presents the clinical case, identifies
the ethical dilemma, and discusses virtue ethical theory and principles that apply to this situation.

"Juana" (fictitious name) a 20-year-old,
Black Hispanic female, 32 weeks pregnant, was
brought to the emergency department (ED) in
an ambulance by the paramedics. She arrived in
the ED immobilized on a flat board with a hard
cervical collar in place. Juana was the driver of
a sedan involved in a single-vehicle collision.
She stated she was driving at approximately 60
miles per hour on the highway and suddenly
lost control of the vehicle and crashed into
a light pole. She also stated her head hit the
windshield and shattered the glass. She denied

loss of consciousness. Upon her arrival in the
ED, Juana was alert and oriented to person,
place, and time and had a Glasgow Coma
Scale of 15/15. Her initial complaints were
lightheadedness, weakness, left shoulder pain,
and severe abdominal cramping that started
immediately following the car accident. She
had a past medical history of sickle cell disease
and no previous pregnancies. Her lungs were
clear bilaterally. Juana's heart rate was 90 beats
per minute (bpm), her respiratory rate was 28,
and her initial blood pressure (BP) was 130/80,

and fetal pulse rate was 90. Once the cervical
spine films were taken and the flat board was
removed, her BP reflected orthostatic changes
of 100/60 and pulse of 120 bpm.

Diagnosis and interventions
Juana was placed on a 100% nonrebreather

mask. Peripheral intravenous lines were
started bilaterally to replace fluid loss that
was indicated by the change in vital signs.
It was suspected that she was bleeding
internally into her thoracic or abdominal

I Alsaeia L. Pacsi is a nursing lecturer at Lehman College. City University of New York in Bronx. NY. She specializes in emergency and critical care nursing and
is a doctoral nursing science student at the City University of New York Qraduate Center. This article was inspired by a course assignment by Vidette Todaro-
Franceschi. PhD. RN.
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cavity. Biood specimens were drawn and sent
to the laboratory A hemoglobin of 6 g/di and
hematocritof2i% indicated internal bieeding.
Uitrasound showed biood in the amniotic
cavity and Doppler confirmed a fetal heart
rate of 90 bpm indicating fetai distress. The
patient was informed by the medicai team of
the critical nature of her condition.

The plan of care for her was an immediate
blood transfusion and an emergency cesarean
section. Matters became compiicated when
Juana informed the medicai team that she was
a Jehovah's Witness and refused the proposed
plan ofcare.The physician then recommended
the use of alternative blood products. Juana
insisted that this was also against her religion
and she refused the alternative treatments
being offered. The medical team advised
her that Jehovah's Witnesses could choose
certain blood byproducts, such as albumin,
cryoprecipitate, and globulin (Watchtower
Bible and Tract Society, 2004).

According to Juana and her husband,
both believed that if she accepted the blood
transfusion or blood products she would no
longer be a Jehovah's Witness and would
be condemned to hell. The husband then
presented the physician with Juana's blood
card, created by the Watchtower Bible and
Tract Society, the governing organization of
Jehovah's Witnesses. The card stated her
advance directives, including the prohibition
of blood and blood products.

The beliefs of Jehovah's Witnesses stem
from their interpretation of passages from
the old testament of the Bible, which
they believe is the inspired word of God
(Watchtower, 2004). For example, according
to the New World Translation of the Bible,
blood symbolizes the life of the person or
animal (Gen.9.36). Revelations (1.5) states,
"The only appropriate use of blood is the
sacrificial blood of Jesus." Another passage
that Jehovah's Witnesses emphasize declares,
"And whatsoever man there is among you,
that eateth any manner of blood, I will even
set my face against that soul that eats blood,
and will cut him off from among his people"
(Lev.7.IO-l4).

Juana's condition worsened within 2 hours
of admission to the ED. She went into labor
and delivered a stillborn baby boy She was

immediately transferred to the intensive care
unit where, despite continued aggressive
attempts to stabilize her, she went into
cardiac arrest and died.

The ethical dilemma
This case presents an ethical dilemma, a

situation which arises when one must choose
between mutually exclusive alternatives
(Beauchamp & Walters, 2003). Decisions may
have results that are desirable in some respects
and undesirable in others. In Juana's case,
her decision to refuse the blood transfusion
had the desired outcome of allowing her to
remain true to her religious beliefs. However,
her choice also resulted in her death. If
she had followed the recommendation of
the physicians and the team, the desirable
outcome would have been possible survival
but would have had the undesired effect of
violating her religious principles. The major
ethical dilemma was that by honoring the
patient's autonomy and religious beliefs, the
physicians and interdisciplinary team were
faced with compromising their moral duty to
administer professional care in accordance with
established standards (Ghua &Tham, 2006).
A brief review of the literature of Nursing
Gollection II: Lippincott Nursing Journals
(from Ovid) and GINAHL databases for the
past 5 years found no evidence to support
best practice for a Jehovah's Witness who is
pregnant and has experienced blunt trauma.

Healthcare providers faced with this
situation have sometimes attempted to
obtain court orders that would overrule the
patient's decision and result in her submitting
to recommended medical treatment. For
example, the Illinois Supreme Gourt {IWinois
u. Brown. 1996) upheld a mother's decision
to refuse blood transfusions even though they
were vital for both the mother's and fetus'
survival. The Patient's Bill of Rights states that
the healthcare providers' responsibility is to
give patients accurate information and that
patients must consent to treatment (New
York State Department of Health, 2008). This
is consistent with the Federal government's
recommendations to create guidelines that
assure healthcare quality and to reaffirm the
critical role consumers play in safeguarding
their own health, (United States Department
of Health and Human Services, 1999).

Nursing practice is governed by the
patient's right to autonomy rather than
her religious beliefs (Levy, 1999). The first
item in the American Nurses Association
(ANA) Gode for Nurses with Interpretative
Statements (2001) addresses respect for
human dignity:

"Truth telling and the process of reaching
informed choice underlie the exercise
of self-determination, which is basic
to respect for person ... Glients have
the moral right to determine what will
be done with their own person: to be
given accurate information, and all
the information necessary for making
informed judgments: to be assisted with
weighing the benefits and burdens of
options in their treatment: to accept,
refuse, or terminate treatment without
coercion: and to be given necessary
emotional support" (p. I).

However, it is difficult to witness death
based on a person's decision to forgo care
when medical options to sustain life are
available. Treating this type of patient
becomes particularly challenging when it
involves two lives.

Virtue ethics
To analyze this ethical dilemma, the principles

of Western medicine and the religious beliefs
of Jehovah's Witnesses were examined. The
questions that surfaced were (a) how would
the application of virtue ethics provide insight
into Juana's situation, (b) what were the ethical
principles in conflict, and (c) why was it an issue
to administer a blood transfusion tojuana in an
emergency situation.

Volbrecht's framework for ethical analysis
was utilized to address the clinical dilemma
and the questions listed above. Virtue ethics
was the primary theory employed prior to
the 17'*" century. This theory centers on
shared familial and cultural histories and
religious traditions and acknowledges the
community's ability to identify, interpret,
prioritize, and adjust to moral considerations
within a particular context (Volbrecht, 2002).'
The following is an exposition of this case
according to virtue ethics.

Virtue ethics focuses on what is morally
correct from the patient's viewpoint and
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"The caregivers focused on Juano's autonomy and her right to ohoose

what she perceived best in spite ot the possible outcomes. "

centers on the patient's autonomy. Actions
and character are intertwined, and the ability
to act morally is contingent on one's moral
character and integrity. Virtue ethics focuses on
the context of the situation (Volbrecht, 2002).
Ethical analysis of virtue ethics entails (a)
identifying the problem, (b) analyzing context,
(c) exploring options, (d) applying the decision
process, and (e) implementing the plan and
evaluating results (Volbrecht, 2002),

Identifying tiie probiem
Juana, a 20-year-old Hispanic woman, 32

weeks pregnant, was involved in a car accident.
Internal bleeding to the thoracic or abdominal
cavity was suspected. The stakeholders were
the woman, her husband, the fetus, and the
interdisciplinary healthcare team. The team
thought the best method of treatment for this
patient was to administer a blood transfusion
and perform an emergency cesarean section.
Both the patient and her husband refused this
option because of their religious beliefs and
provided written documentation indicating
that the patient would not accept blood or
blood products. The value issues were the
physical survival of the woman and her fetus
versus the woman's religious integrity.

Anaiyzing context
To understand the decision-making

process in this case, one must consider the
ethical principles of autonomy, beneficence,
nonmaleficence, justice, compassion, and
respect. The patient's religious beliefs and
how they influenced her decision must also
be taken into consideration. Gardiner (2003)
confirms that the ethical principles mentioned
above influence one's choices. In Juana's
case, the healthcare team suspected she was
experiencing internal bleeding and that she and
the fetus were in physiological distress. Juana's
decision to reject the proposed treatment was
based on her stated religious beliefs.

The contextual factors of this case centered
on the patient's religious beliefs. The patient
stated she would "rather be embraced in

the hollow bosom of Jehovah than to be
condemned for all eternity," if she should
receive a blood transfusion. Nurses draw
from the code of ethics to reflect upon and
understand the person's perspective, and
to honor her wishes. "The nurse provides
services with respect for human dignity and
the uniqueness of the client, unrestricted
by considerations of social or economic
status, personal attributes or the nature of
the health problem" (ANA, 2001, p. I). To
respect the patient's decision and honor her
dignity, supportive care was provided to the
patient in an effort to save her life, while at
the same time respecting her wishes. The
ANA Code of Ethics supports the point of
view that healthcare providers should respect
patients' wishes and decisions despite their
own personal beliefs (ANA, 2001).

Appiying an
etinical decision process

Looking through the lens of virtue ethics,
the caregivers focused on Juana's autonomy
and her right to choose what she perceived
best in spite of the possible outcomes.
Juana was a competent, pregnant woman
who made informed decisions not to receive
blood transfusions or a caesarean section.
Based on virtue ethics, the healthcare
providers respected the patient's autonomy
by reflecting on and honoring the decision
of the patient and her husband based on her
religious values and beliefs. The healthcare
providers also drew on the principle of
beneficence, which centers on promoting the
well-being of others. In this case, the well-
being was not physiological but spiritually
oriented. The principle of nonmaleficence was
also employed by not intentionally inflicting
harm on the patient and honoring her wishes.
Violation of a client's deeply held beliefs is a
form of doing harm. (Leonard & Plotnikoff,
2000). They also drew from the principles
of veracity and respect, which entail being
truthful to the patient and allowing her to
make an informed decision (Volbrecht, 2002).

The nursing virtues of compassion, moral
courage, and self-reliance also contribute to
an understanding of this situation.

Evaluating resuits
At the time this clinical situation presented

itself there were no specific guidelines in
the institution for dealing with the dilemma
presented by this case. However, there
are guidelines for Jehovah's Witnesses
specifically geared to early identification and
management of gynecological patients. For
example, in Australasia, there are specific
guidelines for treating pregnant women that
focus on stabilizing the patient by using
traditional and new treatment modalities to
meet patient needs, particularly for Jehovah's
Witnesses or other patients who decline
blood transfusions (Women's Hospitals
Australasia, 2005). For antepartum patients,
the guidelines focus on early identification
of Jehovah's Witnesses during prenatal
visits, as well as placing these patients on
a high risk protocol, including maintenance
of high hemoglobin and hematocrit levels,
having advance directives completed, and
establishing affiliations with other hospitals
that are well-equipped and staffed to meet
these patients' needs (Women's Hospitals
Australasia, 2005). The Hartford Hospital in
Connecticut has a similar program and also
performs bloodless procedures on patients
who are Jehovah's Witnesses (Miller, 1996).

As a result of Juana's case being reviewed
by the ethics committee post-mortem, a risk-
management protocol was developed requiring
patients who refuse blood transfusions
to sign a waiver that removes the legal
responsibility for the decision from the
hospital and caregivers. To support this type
of protocol, the Society for the Advancement
of Blood Management maintains a database
of hospitals that provide blood-conserving
services in the United States as well as
in Canada, Chile, Korea, and South Africa
(Society for the Advancement of Blood
Management, 2008).
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The problem, however, in an emergency situation is that it may not be
possible to get the patient to a participating hospital. The Watchtower
Bible and Tract Society (2004) recommends that advance directives
and other legal papers be in place should an emergency arise. These
documents should be easily accessible so that healthcare providers
can honor the patient's directives. In so doing, they will be applying
the theory of virtue ethics and, therefore, respect the patient's wishes
(Macklin, 2003). Healthcare providers should practice beneficence and
non-maleficence without imposing their beliefs as to the right thing to
do. More explicit and universal guidelines would benefit both patients
and providers when faced with similar ethical dilemmas.

Conclusion
In nursing practice, cases of patients refusing blood transfusions or

other interventions are becoming more common. Therefore, content
regarding ethical issues, such as Juana's case, needs to be integrated
into nursing curricula and the clinical arena. Nursing educators who
incorporate bioethics into critical thinking in clinical decision making
situations can prepare novice and experienced nurses to handle complex

ethical dilemmas, such as described in this paper. The learning process
may be facilitated through integrating lectures with case studies and
utilizing patient simulators to further enhance the learning process
(Larew et al., 2006). These teaching approaches would provide the
opportunity to expose nurses to scenarios of acute patients where
they can intervene in a safe environment, which in turn would
decrease their anxiety and promote learning. Nurse educators can
further facilitate the learning process by providing clinical experiences
with diverse patient populations in a variety of settings followed by
discussion of actual clinical experiences, ethical issues, and debriefing
(Larew et al., 2006).

Nursing faculty have an ethical responsibility to prepare competent
nurses and facilitate continuing education that will help nurses
recognize ethical dilemmas in practice and apply ethical principles in
trying to resolve them. The focus in practice, education, and research
must be on providing care that respects patients' cultural beliefs and
autonomy Nursing educators should place equal emphasis on ethics
in order to provide the best holistic care possible. To do anything else
is a disservice both to the profession and to our patients.
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Abstract

Scientific research indicates that open-label and dose-extending placebos (that patients know are 

placebos) can elicit behavioral, biological, and clinical outcome changes. In this chapter, we 

present the state-of-the-art evidence and ethical considerations about open-label and dose-

extending placebos, discussing the perspective of giving placebos with a rational, as dose 

extension of active drugs, or expectancy boosters. Previous comprehensive reviews of placebo use 

have considered how to harness placebo effects in medicine and the need to focus on elements of 

the clinical encounter as well as patient–clinician relations. Here, we illustrate the similarities and 

differences between standard (deceptive) placebos, open-label placebos and dose-extending 

placebos. We conclude that placebos without deception would override ethical barriers to their 

clinical use. This paves the way to future large-scale, pragmatic randomized trials that investigate 

the potential of ethical open-label and dose-extending placebos to improve patients’ outcomes, and 

reduce side effects.

Keywords

Expectancy; Conditioning; Verbal suggestions; Learning; Dose-extending placebo

1. INTRODUCTION

Three factors are of major importance in the suffering of badly wounded men 

[during the Second World War]: pain; mental distress; and thirst. Therapy has been 

almost entirely directed to pain, and this usually limited to the administration of 

morphine in large dosage.

Henry Knowles Beecher, American anesthetist and 

medical ethicist

Surveys from around the world consistently find that healthcare practitioners prescribe 

placebos quite often (Colloca, Enck, & DeGrazia, 2016; Fassler, Meissner, Schneider, & 

1Corresponding author: colloca@umaryland.edu. 
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Linde, 2010; Howick et al., 2013). Placebo use, however, is criticized as being unethical for 

two reasons. First, placebos are supposedly ineffective (or less effective than “real” 

treatments), so the ethical requirement of beneficence (and “relative” nonmaleficence) 

renders their use unethical. Second, they allegedly require deception for their use, violating 

patient autonomy. Here, we take it as given that at least for some conditions, placebos have 

effects (see Howick, 2017; Howick et al., 2013 for discussion). The recent research on open-

label placebos suggests that the second objection—namely the claim that placebos require 

unethical deception—is also invalid. If placebos can have effects even when patients are told 

they are placebos, then placebos do not require deception and ethical objections to placebo 

use lose their force.

2. DO PLACEBOS REQUIRE DECEPTION? THE MYSTERIOUS CASE OF 

OPEN-LABEL PLACEBOS

A handful of studies have shown that long-term placebo effects can also be elicited under 

open-label conditions, in which patients are explicitly informed that they will receive a 

placebo (Blease, Colloca, & Kaptchuk, 2016; Charlesworth et al., 2017). This is 

counterintuitive since placebos supposedly work because people believe they do, but 

(presumably) knowing a treatment is a mere sugar pill makes it difficult to believe they will 

work. In spite of the lack of intuitive appeal, numerous studies have demonstrated that 

deception may not be needed to elicit placebo effects and have also demonstrated potential 

effectiveness at improving significant clinical outcomes in patients with irritable bowel 

syndrome (IBS) (Kaptchuk et al., 2010), chronic low back pain (Carvalho et al., 2016), 

depression (Park & Covi, 1965), attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) (Sandler, 

Glesne, & Geller, 2008), rhinitis (Schaefer, Harke, & Denke, 2016), and cancer-related 

fatigue (Hoenemeyer, Kaptchuk, Mehta, & Fontaine, 2018).

3. CLINICAL OPEN-LABEL PLACEBO TRIALS

Park and Covi (1965) were the first to attempt we are aware of to test the apparent 

paradoxical effect of open-label placebos in patients suffering from a range of anxiety 

symptoms (Park & Covi, 1965). The patients were told that they would have received sugar 

pills but that they would have perceived benefits in terms of symptom relief. Despite the 

small number of enrolled patients (14), significant symptom improvement was reported at 1 

week of taking open-labeled placebos. In pain medicine, other studies have recently shed 

light on the potential efficacy of open-labeled placebos without deception in patients 

suffering from IBS (Kaptchuk et al., 2010) and low back pain (Carvalho et al., 2016).

In a more recent trial conducted by Kaptchuk et al., 80 patients diagnosed with IBS were 

randomized to receive either open-label placebo pills or no treatment (Kaptchuk et al., 

2010). The open-label placebo was presented as follows:

The provider clearly explained that the placebo pill was an inactive (i.e., “inert”) 

substance like a sugar pill that contained no medication and then explained in an 

approximately 15 minute a priori script the following “four discussion points:” 1) 

the placebo effect is powerful, 2) the body can automatically respond to taking 
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placebo pills like Pavlov’s dogs who salivated when they heard a bell, 3) a positive 

attitude helps but is not necessary, and 4) taking the pills faithfully is critical 

(Kaptchuk et al., 2010).

Investigators then measured the effect of the treatment on the IBS Global Improvement 

Scale (IBS-GIS, stated primary outcome). Open-label placebo produced significantly higher 

mean global improvement scores (IBS-GIS) at both 11-day midpoint and 21-day endpoint.

In Carvalho et al.’s (2016) study, 83 patients with at least 3 months of chronic lower back 

pain were randomized to receive two open-label placebo tablets, taken twice daily, or 

treatment as usual, for 3 weeks (Carvalho et al., 2016). Patients were told that the placebo 

pill was an inactive substance, like a flour pill, that contained no active medication in it. 

Patients were also taught about placebo effects using four “discussion points.” These were: 

(1) the placebo effect can be powerful, (2) the body automatically can respond to taking 

placebo pills like Pavlov dogs that salivated when they heard a bell, (3) a positive attitude 

can be helpful but is not necessary, and (4) taking the pills faithfully for 21 days is critical. 

All participants were also shown a video clip (1 min and 25 s) of a television news report, in 

which participants in an OLP trial of IBS were interviewed (excerpted from http://

www.nbcnews.com/video/nightly-news/40787382#40787382). Primary outcomes were 

mean weekly retrospective pain assessments (0–10) and the Roland–Morris Disability 

Questionnaire (RMDQ) assessed at 3 weeks. The open-label placebo demonstrated a 

statistically significant benefit over treatment as usual (TAU).

Gathering all these studies together, a recent meta-analysis found that open-label placebos 

can lead to positive therapeutic effects when compared to no-treatment. The clinical 

conditions were IBS, depression, allergic rhinitis, back pain, and ADHD (Charlesworth et 

al., 2017). However, the meta-analysis involves only five trials that were small, had different 

control groups (TAU vs waiting-list group), often included positive suggestions alongside 

the open-label placebos, one involved elements of partial conditioning (ADHD amphetamine 

treatment and placebos) and were rated as having a moderate risk of bias. Importantly, all 

these trials are characterized by the lack of blinding that can be achieved by comparing open 

placebos vs hidden placebos and the comparison with the best available treatment to 

estimate the relevance of open placebo potential effectiveness. Recently, open label placebos 

have been tested in 74 cancer survivors in a 21-day assessor blinded, randomized-controlled 

trial that compared an open-label placebo to TAU for fatigue (Hoenemeyer et al., 2018). Two 

placebo pills taken twice induced a 29% improvement in fatigue severity, and a 39% 

improvement in fatigue-disrupted quality of life. Open label placebos were tested in 74 

cancer survivors (N=74) in a 21-day assessor blinded, randomized-controlled trial that 

compared an open-label placebo to TAU for fatigue (Hoenemeyer et al., 2018). Two placebo 

pills taken twice induced a 29% improvement in fatigue severity, and a 39% improvement in 

fatigue-disrupted quality of life (Table 1). These and the provocative studies on dose-

extending placebos (see Section 6) may open up new research avenues with a focus on 

translational and mechanistic approaches.
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4. LABORATORY (OPEN-LABEL) PLACEBO STUDIES

Placebo (conditioned) hypoalgesic effects persisted after revealing that the cream used to 

reduce the experimental heat pain was merely Vaseline (Schafer, Colloca, & Wager, 2015). 

Participants were told that the study aimed “to compare the analgesic effects of a topical 

cream with an active analgesic component (placebo cream) to a topical cream with no active 

ingredients (control cream).” An initial calibration phase, either long or short conditioning, 

and a test phase were performed. Placebo analgesia was tested before and after participants 

were told the treatment was a vaseline cream. Placebo analgesia was defined as the 

difference in pain reports between placebo and control stimulations at identical heat 

temperatures. Schafer and colleagues demonstrated that experiencing multiple conditioning 

sessions leads to robust placebo analgesia that persist even when the true nature of the 

placebo treatment is convincingly revealed to study participants (Schafer et al., 2015). 

Additionally, this study provided evidence that experienced placebo analgesia can be 

uncorrelated with expected analgesia. Conditioned placebo analgesia can be mediated by 

processes not accessible by reportable expectancy, and that there is a transition from 

expectancy-mediated processes to more involuntary analgesic processes as those initial 

expectancies are reinforced through repeated experience. These results parallel emerging 

evidence from other studies, suggesting that placebo analgesia might sometimes occur in the 

absence of belief (Charlesworth et al., 2017). Therefore, informing study participants about 

the realm of the placebo phenomenon and its mechanisms presents no negative reactions or 

negative consequences and may help engage potential factors that favor outcome 

improvements.

Open-label placebos have also been explored in healthy participants in a standardized 

experimental heat pain modulation paradigm and research has shown that they are as 

effective as deceptive placebos when accompanied by a rationale (Locher et al., 2017). 

Locher et al. (2017) explored the effectiveness of open-label placebo given with a rationale 

(Locher et al., 2017) as compared to open-label placebo without a rationale, deceptive 

placebo, and no-intervention in 160 participants who were randomly assigned to the 

experimental groups. All groups received an application of a placebo cream except the no-

intervention group. Baseline and posttreatment measurements of pain tolerance, pain 

intensity, and pain unpleasantness ratings were assessed as primary outcomes. Those who 

received the placebo given with a rationale and the deceptive placebo compared with those 

who received the placebo treatment without a rationale reported significantly less pain 

intensity and unpleasantness ratings. These changes in pain experience were independent 

from the individual level of pain tolerance. A rationale given along with the placebo was as 

efficacious as the deceptive placebo (Locher et al., 2017) in an experimental setting.

Locher et al. findings are in contrast with other results obtained in a clinical context. Placebo 

analgesic effects appeared to be larger when full deceptive disclosures are given to patients 

with postoperative pain (Colloca, 2017; Pollo et al., 2001). The authors compared clinical 

pain outcomes in acute pain patients who received saline solution and were told nothing 

about the analgesic effect (natural history) of a basal infusion in the postoperative setting; 

were told that the treatment could have been either a potent pain-killer or a placebo (similar 

to a double-blind clinical trial); or were told that the basal infusion was a potent painkiller 
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(full-deceptive administration) (Pollo et al., 2001). Operationally, the placebo effect was 

defined as the change in the amount of requested doses of buprenorphine over the 3-day 

postoperative pain treatment when a continuous saline infusion was added to the active 

buprenorphine treatment. Overall the buprenorphine requests decreased by 20.8% in the 

double-blind group, and by 33.8% in the deceptive group in comparison to the natural 

history, respectively, leading to a significant reduction of the buprenorphine opioid intake 

(Pollo et al., 2001). A genuine placebo-induced analgesic effect was observed with the more 

transparent disclosures although the deceptive group elicited the larger reduction of 

buprenorphine requests.

5. DOSE-EXTENDING (OPEN-LABEL) PLACEBOS

Placebos have been given as “dose extenders” to prone the brain–body systems to create 

conditioned responses (CR) that are similar to the effects of the treatments (US) when 

deliberate conditioning stimuli (CSs) are paired with the US.

For example, Goebel et al. administered cyclosporine A (2.5 mg/kg, US) along with a green-

colored, strawberry-flavored milk drink (CS) in healthy participants to test the hypothesis 

that cyclosporine-like effects can be detected when placebos are given with the CS in place 

of the cyclosporine (Goebel et al., 2002). Placebos administered with the flavored drink 

significantly suppressed immune functions in terms of interleukin-2 (IL-2) and interferon 

gamma (IFN-gamma) mRNA expression, in vitro release of IL-2 and IFN-gamma, as well as 

lymphocyte proliferation, suggesting that placebos can act as “dose extenders” of the 

cyclosporine action (Goebel et al., 2002). The duration of such a conditioned effect (e.g., 

suppression of T-cell function) extinguished after 14 unreinforced exposures to the CS drink. 

However, administering subtherapeutic dosages of cyclosporine A (0.25 mg/kg) along with 

the CS drink prevented the extinction of the conditioned immunosuppression (Albring et al., 

2014). The intrinsic action of dose-extending placebos is illustrated in human research that 

demonstrated that pharmacological conditioning is effective in extending the response to 

morphine (Amanzio & Benedetti, 1999; Benedetti, Pollo, & Colloca, 2007; Guo, Wang, & 

Luo, 2010). Robust analgesic responses were documented when the administration of 

morphine for two consecutive days was replaced by a placebo on the third day (Amanzio & 

Benedetti, 1999). Importantly, different schedules of pharmacological conditioning worked 

in eliciting morphine-mimic effects, at least in the range of days and weeks (Benedetti et al., 

2007). These observations suggest that a pharmacological conditioning procedure creates a 

learned response that can be reevoked. Similar results have been found in mice using 

pharmacological opioid and nonopioid conditioning (Guo et al., 2010).

Clinically speaking, a recent study demonstrated the effectiveness of dose-extending placebo 

in patients with psoriasis treated with corticoste-roids (Ader et al., 2010). Patients were 

treated under a partial schedule of pharmacological (corticosteroid) reinforcement in which a 

full dose was given 25%–50% of the time and substituted by placebos the other times as 

compared to a dose control group, in which patients received the full dose 25%–50% of the 

time but not placebos, and a group receiving the full dose of active corticosteroids (100%). 

The frequency of relapse under partial reinforcement was lower (26.7%) than in the control 

group (61.5%) and clinically comparable to the reduction in symptoms induced by a full 
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dose of corticosteroids (22.2%). Thus, dose-extending placebos given with the partial 

schedule of pharmacotherapeutic reinforcement (Ader et al., 2010) with corticosteroids 

given one quarter or half as frequently as currently prescribed along with dose-extending 

placebos were sufficient to mitigate psoriasis relapses.

Importantly, a study in children with ADHD (Sandler & Bodfish, 2008) used a 

methodological twist in which open placebos and partial reinforcement were merged. In fact, 

placebo use was described to both parents and children transparently. Following a model for 

preauthorized placebo use, patients and parents were explicitly informed that placebos (e.g., 

lactose or talc pills) will be given to extend medication effects (amphetamines). Children 

were assigned to three arms. Those in arm 1 received a placebo pill paired with a 50%-

reduced dose of amphetamine. The same reduction of treatment was performed in arm 2 but 

without a controlled conditioned cue (control group). Children in arm 3 received a full dose 

of amphetamine treatment. Pairing a conditioned stimulus (CS) with amphetamines 

produced placebo-conditioned responses that allowed children with ADHD to be treated 

effectively with a lower dose of stimulant medication. Moreover, Per-lis and colleagues 

randomized patients with chronic insomnia to distinct regimes of 10mg zolpidem including 

nightly treatment with 10 or 5mg, intermittent treatment with 10mg, or partial reinforcement 

treatment with placebos and 10mg for 12 weeks (Perlis et al., 2015). The partial 

reinforcement group maintained treatment response that were similar to the full treatment 

groups and better than the outcomes observed in those patients assigned to the intermittent 

treatment who exhibited poorer sleep quality. These pioneering clinical trials could 

potentially merge open-label placebos, authorized deception, and (evidence-based) rationale 

for using placebos, clinically.

6. POTENTIAL MECHANISMS

6.1 Pharmacological Memory

The mechanisms by which open-label placebos given without a formal conditioning are 

complex and remain to be confirmed (see Fig. 1 and 2). It is possible that sugar pills labeled 

as placebos work because they retrieve a pharmacological memory, therefore acting as a 

conditioned cue that elicits previously learned responses in line with the learning theories 

including classical and nonclassical forms of conditioning (Colloca & Miller, 2011a, 2011c).

In addition to (subconscious) conditioning, conscious expectancy could play a role in how 

open-label placebos work. Often, the open-label placebos were delivered in addition to the 

TAUs and importantly with explicit positive suggestions (Carvalho et al., 2016; Hoenemeyer 

et al., 2018; Kaptchuk et al., 2010; Schaefer et al., 2016) proving a rationale (e.g., 

“Pavlovian conditioning”) and instilling some hope of improvement. The only study that 

lacked any positive framing and instruction sets had the smallest effect size (Kelley et al., 

2012). It is known that the expectation of pain relief has been found to modulate the central 

regulation of pain through, in particular, the dopamine reward system and the endogenous 

opioid system (Price, Finniss, & Benedetti, 2008). There is also a growing body of evidence 

that in addition to what practitioners say, the way in which they deliver these messages (for 

example, with more or less empathy) can also affect health outcomes (Annoni & Miller, 

2016; Caspi & Bootzin, 2002; Friedman, Sedler, Myers, & Benson, 1997).
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6.2 Partial Reinforcement and Classical Conditioning

Dose-extending placebos rely on the ability of a nonhuman and human being to acquire a 

physiological reflex via associative learning processes (e.g., classical conditioning and 

partial reinforcement learning paradigms) (Ader, 1989, 1990; Colloca & Miller, 2011a). 

Classical conditioning experiments demonstrated that dogs would salivate (CR) in response 

to a bell (CS) that had previously been paired with the administration of food (unconditioned 

stimulus, US), Fig. 1. For dogs conditioned in this way, a ringing bell implied food, causing 

such automatic physiological responses as salivation (Pavlov, 1927). Similarly, visual, 

tactile, and gustatory cues can be associated with the US of active medication, through 

repeated pairing, to elicit responses (Colloca & Miller, 2011a; Enck, Bingel, Schedlowski, & 

Rief, 2013). As described earlier, these learning mechanisms can account for responses 

elicited using dose-extending placebos. Although the CS–US pairing mechanisms can 

explain most of the conditioned responses described in Section 5, further studies are needed 

to understand how adaptive responses that compensate for the primary drug effect can 

develop. Opposite conditioned responses (e.g., tachycardia) can occur when tolerance, a 

decreased response to a drug within the course of administrations, develops (Siegel, 

Baptista, Kim, McDonald, & Weise-Kelly, 2000). Dogs treated with epinephrine every few 

days presented tachycardic responses but when epinephrine was replaced by placebo, 

bradycardic response was observed (Subkov & Zilov, 1937). Despite potential limitations, 

dose-extending placebos work by means of learning effects and can enhance treatment 

outcomes with transparent use of placebos give as adjunct treatments Fig. 2A. In the real-

world setting of health care, these putative placebo mechanisms are likely to operate in 

unison. Therefore, it is reasonable to assume that these proposed mechanisms are combined, 

to differing degrees depending on the individual and their disease, to demonstrate 

effectiveness.

6.3 Embodied Cognition

“Embodied cognition” is a relatively new theory that beginning to help explain how open-

label placebos might work but is currently at the speculative stage. According to this theory 

(Shapiro, 2014) our physical interaction with the world influences or even determines our 

cognitions (Kemmerer, Miller, Macpherson, Huber, & Tranel, 2013). For example, the sound 

of the dentist’s drill might trigger a specific bodily sensation (Thompson, Ritenbaugh, & 

Nichter, 2009). Hence, sensory signals could evoke different reactions including those 

involved in positive and negative healing experiences (Fuchs & Schlimme, 2009). Embodied 

cognition is related to conditioning because it operates at a subconscious level and is 

automatic. However, it also differs in important respects. For one, it does not require a 

specific conditioning procedure (such as the learned pairing of a bell ringing with food). 

Relatedly, the cognitions arise directly from bodily experiences that are not mediated by the 

brain Fig. 2A. Some healthcare settings in which open-label placebos are delivered could 

induce the body to react in a way that subsequently leads to cognitions, which, in turn, 

induce the brain to produce endogenous substances such as analgesic endorphins. Further 

work is warranted to investigate the role of embodied condition in explaining how open-

label placebos work.
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In the real-world setting of health care, these putative placebo mechanisms are likely to 

operate in unison. Therefore, it is reasonable to assume that these proposed mechanisms are 

combined, to differing degrees depending on the individual and their disease, to demonstrate 

efficacy.

7. CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS

Whether placebos can be prescribed to achieve similar or better outcomes compared with 

usual medical care, whether and how physicians may recommend treatments that lack any 

specific efficacy remains controversial (Colloca, 2014; Comaroff, 1976; Henriksen & 

Hansen, 2004).

A number of studies reported that placebos are indeed used by clinicians across different 

countries (Fassler, Meissner, Schneider, & Linde, 2010; Kermen, Hickner, Brody, & 

Hasham, 2010; Louhiala, 2012; Meissner, Hofner, Fassler, & Linde, 2012; Nizan, Barash, 

Valinsky, Lichter, & Manulis, 1997; Tilburt, Emanuel, Kaptchuk, Curlin, & Miller, 2008) 

including United States (Kermen et al., 2010; Sherman & Hickner, 2008; Tilburt et al., 

2008), Canada (Harris & Raz, 2012; Raz et al., 2011), Germany (Linde et al., 2013; 

Meissner, 2005), Switzerland (Fassler, Gnadinger, Rosemann, & Biller-Andorno, 2009), 

Denmark (Hrobjartsson & Norup, 2003), United Kingdom (Howick et al., 2013), Israel 

(Nitzan & Lichtenberg, 2004), India (Shah, Panchal, Vyas, & Patel, 2009), Saudi Arabia 

(Hassan, Fauzi, & Hasan, 2011), and New Zealand (Holt & Gilbey, 2009). A systematic 

review of 22 studies from 12 different countries reported that between 17% and 80% of 

interviewed clinicians administered sugar pills or saline injections during their careers 

(Fassler et al., 2010). Still physicians feel that there is a lack of harm and even a potential 

benefit associated with placebo use but that deception is essential to elicit placebo effects 

(Bishop et al., 2014). Interestingly, patients feel that potential benefit outweighs the 

importance of transparency in use. In the United States patients viewed deceptive placebo 

use acceptable (70%), and approximately 79% would prefer transparency over deception 

(Hull et al., 2013).

Other factors are also likely to play a role, including biopsychosocial forces arising from 

contact with a healthcare practitioner (Holt-Lunstad, Smith, & Layton, 2010), and lowered 

patient anxiety due to a positive expectation of recovery (Benedetti, Carlino, & Pollo, 2011; 

Darragh et al., 2016).

7.1 Patients’ Perspective

Information regarding the views of patients, especially surrounding the concept of deception, 

would help inform the clinical use of placebos (Bishop et al., 2014; Cohen & Shapiro, 2013; 

Gold & Lichtenberg, 2014; Hull et al., 2013; Justman, 2013). Ortiz and colleagues 

performed a qualitative analysis of part of a US national survey to uncover underlying 

patient attitudes about the use of placebo in the face of deception or transparency. A total of 

853 participants participated in a telephone survey (Hull et al., 2013). Adults seen in an 

outpatient clinic for a chronic health problem at least once in the prior 6 months were invited 

to participate in the survey. Respondents were women (61%) and men (39%), with an 

average age of 45 years. 58% were white and 42% were nonwhite. 44% had at least an 
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undergraduate college education. Given the large size of this survey, relative frequencies of 

patients’ attitudes and how demographic characteristics (e.-g., sex, age, race, and level 

education) influence such attitudes were explored. Lack of harm and potential benefit are the 

most common themes to justify acceptability of placebo use. Of the minority of respondents 

who judged it never acceptable for doctors to recommend placebo treatments, the majority 

referred to the doctors’ obligation to do further clinical tests. The demographic 

characteristics that emerged as relevant were the level of education and age. Those 

participants with higher education mentioned potential benefit as a reason for using placebos 

clinically. Older age was associated with likelihood to identify overall physician–patient 

relationships, as opposed to treatments as relevant factors for optimal care.

Moreover, participants were asked their opinions about disclosing the use of a placebo. The 

majority of participants thought that physicians should not lie to patients when actively 

asked by the patient, a view that was based on the patient’s right to know, the value of 

honesty, and the chance to harness the power of the mind. Only a minority of participants 

felt the patient should not be informed of the use of placebos for reasons related to potential 
harm, obligation to do more, and potential lack of benefit in being told about the use of a 

placebo.

8. ETHICAL IMPLICATIONS

8.1 Authorized Deception and Placebo Use

Despite the common belief that placebo research has to involve elements of deception 

consisting of deliberately communicating misleading information about the goal of the 

research study and the nature of experimental procedures, theoretical and experimental 

research is advocating the possibility of obtaining authorization to use placebos (Miller & 

Kaptchuk, 2008; Miller, Wendler, & Swartzman, 2005; O’Neil & Miller, 2009). Importantly 

several authors have created elegant normative work as well as empirical results on the use 

of deception in placebo research and pain. For example, Martin and Katz (2010) tested the 

inclusion of authorized deception in the informed consent process by randomly assigning 

participants to an authorized deception group or a deception group without authorized 

deception. Interestingly, the authors found that authorized deception did not influence the 

size of placebo-induced placebo analgesia, recruitment, and retention of participants. Martin 

and Katz found that informing participants about the nature of the placebo manipulation 

does not cause distress and lack of trust in research (Martin & Katz, 2010). More recently, 

Corsi and Colloca (2017) and Colloca, Pine, Ernst, Miller, and Grillon (2016) published 

findings that have been obtained with a preauthorization to use deceptive information. 

Namely the study participants were told that the research would have involved deception 

during the informed consent process with a verbal and written section that describes 

deception in the consent form as follows:

“Use of Deception - At some point during the study, we will provide you with 

misleading information. After the study is completed we will give you a written 

explanation on how the information was not true and why. We will also answer any 

questions that you have about the procedure and the use of any misleading 

information.”
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Participants had been informed about the deceptive component of this study (why and when 

the reduced dose was used) and had the opportunity to withdraw the data after they are done 

participating. The so-called authorized deception approach did not impact the possibility to 

observe robust placebo and nocebo effects in behavioral and pharmacological research with 

healthy participants. Importantly, the same approach had been recently used in fibromyalgic 

pain patients. Perceptions about participation in an authorized deception study were 

examined in fibromyalgia patients and healthy controls. The majority of participants 

expressed little or no concern about the deception, still trusted the scientific process, and 

found the debriefing procedure helpful and worthwhile (personal communication).

8.2 Ethics of Open Label Placebos

Since open-label placebos do not require deception, their existence and effectiveness 

undermine the ethical objections to placebo use. The blooming research in this area warrants 

an investigation and perhaps revision of ethical standards surrounding placebo use. There 

are, however, a few notes of caution that must be issued about the ethics of open-label 

placebos.

First, the arguments that placebos can be ethical since they do not require deception apply to 

open-label placebos and not deceptive placebos. (Recall that deceptive placebos may be 

ethical but the objection that they violate autonomy is hard to eradicate altogether.) Second, 

up to half of patients in clinical trials do not recall or understand what they consented to 

(Tam et al., 2015). If not, then perhaps patients who consent to taking an “open-label 

placebo” might actually believe it is a real treatment. In two open-label placebo trials 

investigating this possibility, patients did indeed appear to understand that they were taking 

placebos (Carvalho et al., 2016; Kaptchuk et al., 2010). Third, the positive suggestions often 

delivered alongside open-label placebos could involve an element of deception, depending 

on their wording. This is, strictly speaking, a distinct issue and we leave a discussion of the 

ethics of therapeutic communication to another study (Annoni & Miller, 2016). In short, the 

research demonstrating the effects and mechanisms of open-label placebos demands a 

reanalysis of ethical strictures on placebo use, and further discussion on how open-label 

placebos might be implemented is warranted.

8.3 Ethics of Dose-Extending Placebos

An area where dose-extending placebo use could be particularly interesting and ethical is in 

comparison with standard full regimens of medication. Dose-extending placebos—wherever 

effective—have several benefits. First, extending the effects of a medication through the use 

of dose-extending placebos—rather than using only medication for a treatment of equal 

duration—may reduce the side effects associated with the medicine, a speculation that has 

been confirmed in some studies in which side effects were monitored (Sandler & Bodfish, 

2008; Sandler et al., 2008). However, side effects (nocebo effects) may respond to 

conditioning and learning mechanisms (Colloca & Miller, 2011b), so there is a risk of 

conditioned side effects instead of conditioning drug efficacy when dose-extending placebos 

are paired with active treatments. Second, dose-extending placebos may decrease 

physiological or psychological dependence to medication and habit-forming behaviors 

toward medication. Third, using dose-extending placebos for part of the therapeutic strategy 
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rather than using medication for the entire treatment will lower costs by reducing the total 

intake of the required medication. Last but not least, dose-extending use of placebos 

provided with patients’ education will raise awareness about the body’s capacity for self-

healing. Finally, by including the primary therapy alongside the dose-extending placebo, the 

benefits of conditioning could boost the placebo effect.

An obvious area where placebo use could improve patient outcomes is the treatment of pain, 

where opioid overuse has become a crisis (Belcher, Ferré, Martinez, & Colloca, 2017; 

Colloca, 2017). Using open-label placebos, perhaps as dose extenders, could reduce the 

harms caused by the opioid epidemics (Colloca, Enck, & DeGrazia, 2016). Although animal 

studies can be used to inform clinical studies, further human studies are needed to determine 

in which diseases and conditions the use of dose-extending placebos can be effective and 

safe. Methodologically, the ideal study protocol should include three arms: (1) an arm with a 

partial schedule of pharmacological reinforcement in which the full dose is given 25%–50% 

of the time and substituted by placebos at other times; (2) a control arm in which the full 

dose is given 25%–50% of the time and no placebos are administrated; and (3) a comparator 

arm in which full dose of medication. Whenever feasible, this study design would help 

circumscribe changes in the efficacy outcome measures due to spontaneous remission, 

regression to the mean, and natural history of the disease.

Some factors stand in the way of using dose-extending placebos. These include the 

irreversibility of a disease, clinical contraindication to introduce treatment reductions, and 

the pharmacokinetic properties of the agent (e.g., US–CS pairings). Safety, optimization, and 

feasibility studies will help obtain a meaningful investigation of dose-extending placebos.

9. CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, the recent flourishing of open-label and dose-extending placebo research 

shows that placebo effects do not necessarily require deception to produce their effects 

bypassing at least some of the conventional ethical barriers to their clinical use. Future large 

scale, pragmatic randomized trials should investigate the potential of open-label and dose-

extending placebos to improve outcomes and reduce side effects. A parallel body of 

evidence is needed to inform us about the mechanisms underpinning how open-label and 

dose-extending open placebos work. Open label placebo research demands a reanalysis of 

ethical barriers to clinical placebo use.
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Fig. 1. 
Pharmacological conditioning and evoked drug memory.
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Fig. 2. 
Potential mechanisms for dose-extending and open-label placebos.
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Introduction 
Counselors are often faced with situations which require sound ethical decision making 
ability. Determining the appropriate course to take when faced with a difficult ethical 
dilemma can be a challenge. To assist ACA members in meeting this challenge, the ACA 
Ethics Committee has developed A Practitioner's Guide to Ethical Decision Making. The 
intent of this document is to offer professional counselors a framework for sound ethical 
decision making. The following will address both guiding principles that are globally 
valuable in ethical decision making, and a model that professionals can utilize as they 
address ethical questions in their work. 

Moral Principles 
Kitchener (1984) has identified five moral principles that are viewed as the cornerstone 
of our ethical guidelines. Ethical guidelines can not address all situations that a counselor 
is forced to confront. Reviewing these ethical principles which are at the foundation of 
the guidelines often helps to clarify the issues involved in a given situation. The five 
principles, autonomy, justice, beneficence, nonmaleficence, and fidelity are each absolute 
truths in and of themselves. By exploring the dilemma in regards to these principles one 
may come to a better understanding of the conflicting issues. 

1. Autonomy is the principle that addresses the concept of independence. The 
essence of this principle is allowing an individual the freedom of choice and 
action. It addresses the responsibility of the counselor to encourage clients, when 
appropriate, to make their own decisions and to act on their own values. There are 
two important considerations in encouraging clients to be autonomous. First, 
helping the client to understand how their decisions and their values may or may 
not be received within the context of the society in which they live, and how they 
may impinge on the rights of others. The second consideration is related to the 
client's ability to make sound and rational decisions. Persons not capable of 
making competent choices, such as children, and some individuals with mental 
handicaps, should not be allowed to act on decisions that could harm themselves 
or others. 



2. Nonmaleficence is the concept of not causing harm to others. Often explained as 
"above all do no harm", this principle is considered by some to be the most 
critical of all the principles, even though theoretically they are all of equal weight 
(Kitchener, 1984; Rosenbaum, 1982; Stadler, 1986). This principle reflects both 
the idea of not inflicting intentional harm, and not engaging in actions that risk 
harming others (Forester-Miller & Rubenstein, 1992). 

3. Beneficence reflects the counselor's responsibility to contribute to the welfare of 
the client. Simply stated it means to do good, to be proactive and also to prevent 
harm when possible (Forester-Miller & Rubenstein, 1992). 

4. Justice does not mean treating all individuals the same. Kitchener (1984) points 
out that the formal meaning of justice is "treating equals equally and unequals 
unequally but in proportion to their relevant differences" (p.49). If an individual is 
to be treated differently, the counselor needs to be able to offer a rationale that 
explains the necessity and appropriateness of treating this individual differently. 

5. Fidelity involves the notions of loyalty, faithfulness, and honoring commitments. 
Clients must be able to trust the counselor and have faith in the therapeutic 
relationship if growth is to occur. Therefore, the counselor must take care not to 
threaten the therapeutic relationship nor to leave obligations unfulfilled. 

When exploring an ethical dilemma, you need to examine the situation and see how each 
of the above principles may relate to that particular case. At times this alone will clarify 
the issues enough that the means for resolving the dilemma will become obvious to you. 
In more complicated cases it is helpful to be able to work through the steps of an ethical 
decision making model, and to assess which of these moral principles may be in conflict. 

Ethical Decision Making Model 
We have incorporated the work of Van Hoose and Paradise (1979), Kitchener (1984), 
Stadler (1986), Haas and Malouf (1989), Forester-Miller and Rubenstein (1992), and 
Sileo and Kopala (1993) into a practical, sequential, seven step, ethical decision making 
model. A description and discussion of the steps follows. 

1. Identify the Problem. 
Gather as much information as you can that will illuminate the situation. In doing 
so, it is important to be as specific and objective as possible. Writing ideas on 
paper may help you gain clarity. Outline the facts, separating out innuendos, 
assumptions, hypotheses, or suspicions. There are several questions you can ask 
yourself: Is it an ethical, legal, professional, or clinical problem? Is it a 
combination of more than one of these? If a legal question exists, seek legal 
advice. 
 
Other questions that it may be useful to ask yourself are: Is the issue related to me 
and what I am or am not doing? Is it related to a client and/or the client's 
significant others and what they are or are not doing? Is it related to the institution 
or agency and their policies and procedures? If the problem can be resolved by 
implementing a policy of an institution or agency, you can look to the agency's 
guidelines. It is good to remember that dilemmas you face are often complex, so a 



useful guideline is to examine the problem from several perspectives and avoid 
searching for a simplistic solution. 

2. Apply the ACA Code of Ethics. 
After you have clarified the problem, refer to the Code of Ethics (ACA, 2005) to 
see if the issue is addressed there. If there is an applicable standard or several 
standards and they are specific and clear, following the course of action indicated 
should lead to a resolution of the problem. To be able to apply the ethical 
standards, it is essential that you have read them carefully and that you understand 
their implications. 
 
If the problem is more complex and a resolution does not seem apparent, then you 
probably have a true ethical dilemma and need to proceed with further steps in the 
ethical decision making process. 

3. Determine the nature and dimensions of the dilemma. 
There are several avenues to follow in order to ensure that you have examined the 
problem in all its various dimensions.  

o Consider the moral principles of autonomy, nonmaleficence, beneficence, 
justice, and fidelity. Decide which principles apply to the specific 
situation, and determine which principle takes priority for you in this case. 
In theory, each principle is of equal value, which means that it is your 
challenge to determine the priorities when two or more of them are in 
conflict. 

o Review the relevant professional literature to ensure that you are using the 
most current professional thinking in reaching a decision. 

o Consult with experienced professional colleagues and/or supervisors. As 
they review with you the information you have gathered, they may see 
other issues that are relevant or provide a perspective you have not 
considered. They may also be able to identify aspects of the dilemma that 
you are not viewing objectively. 

o Consult your state or national professional associations to see if they can 
provide help with the dilemma. 

4. Generate potential courses of action. 
Brainstorm as many possible courses of action as possible. Be creative and 
consider all options. If possible, enlist the assistance of at least one colleague to 
help you generate options. 

5. Consider the potential consequences of all options and determine a course of 
action. 
Considering the information you have gathered and the priorities you have set, 
evaluate each option and assess the potential consequences for all the parties 
involved. Ponder the implications of each course of action for the client, for 
others who will be effected, and for yourself as a counselor. Eliminate the options 
that clearly do not give the desired results or cause even more problematic 
consequences. Review the remaining options to determine which option or 



combination of options best fits the situation and addresses the priorities you have 
identified. 

6. Evaluate the selected course of action. 
Review the selected course of action to see if it presents any new ethical 
considerations. Stadler (1986) suggests applying three simple tests to the selected 
course of action to ensure that it is appropriate. In applying the test of justice, 
assess your own sense of fairness by determining whether you would treat others 
the same in this situation. For the test of publicity, ask yourself whether you 
would want your behavior reported in the press. The test of universality asks you 
to assess whether you could recommend the same course of action to another 
counselor in the same situation. 
 
If the course of action you have selected seems to present new ethical issues, then 
you'll need to go back to the beginning and reevaluate each step of the process. 
Perhaps you have chosen the wrong option or you might have identified the 
problem incorrectly. 
 
If you can answer in the affirmative to each of the questions suggested by Stadler 
(thus passing the tests of justice, publicity, and universality) and you are satisfied 
that you have selected an appropriate course of action, then you are ready to move 
on to implementation. 

7. Implement the course of action. 
Taking the appropriate action in an ethical dilemma is often difficult. The final 
step involves strengthening your ego to allow you to carry out your plan. After 
implementing your course of action, it is good practice to follow up on the 
situation to assess whether your actions had the anticipated effect and 
consequences. 

The Ethical Decision Making Model at a Glance 

1. Identify the problem. 
2. Apply the ACA Code of Ethics. 
3. Determine the nature and dimensions of the dilemma. 
4. Generate potential courses of action. 
5. Consider the potential consequences of all options, choose a course of action. 
6. Evaluate the selected course of action. 
7. Implement the course of action. 

It is important to realize that different professionals may implement different courses of 
action in the same situation. There is rarely one right answer to a complex ethical 
dilemma. However, if you follow a systematic model, you can be assured that you will be 
able to give a professional explanation for the course of action you chose. Van Hoose and 
Paradise (1979) suggest that a counselor "is probably acting in an ethically responsible 
way concerning a client if (1) he or she has maintained personal and professional 
honesty, coupled with (2) the best interests of the client, (3) without malice or personal 



gain, and (4) can justify his or her actions as the best judgment of what should be done 
based upon the current state of the profession" (p.58). Following this model will help to 
ensure that all four of these conditions have been met. 
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READING LIST FOR ASPIRING CLINICIANS 

Stay up-to-date on current healthcare topics: 
• The New York Times’ online Health section offers current, interesting, health-related news stories.

Be aware of issues pertaining to health disparities and unequal access to health care 
• Do an online search for Access to and Quality of Health Care, by José J. Escarce and Kanika Kapur, which 

summarizes the main factors that can prevent people from accessing health care. (Although this article 
focuses on Hispanics in the U.S., their conclusions apply to the experiences of anyone in a group that 
experiences barriers to health care.)

• The CDC Health Disparities and Inequalities Fact Sheet provides a comprehensive introduction to the main 
issues in the topic area of health disparities

• Specific topic areas:
o Minority health: https://www.cdc.gov/minorityhealth/
o Healthcare and homelessness: https://www.nhchc.org/resources/general-information/faq/
o Trans health: https://www.amsa.org/action-committee/gender-and-sexuality/transgender-health/

• The CDC’s Health Equity Blog provides a number of interesting readings on these topics

Be ready to discuss biomedical ethical topics 
• Read A Practitioner’s Guide to Ethical Decision Making, by Holly Forester-Miller and Thomas Davis for a

solid introduction to this topic area
(https://www.counseling.org/docs/ethics/practitioners_guide.pdf?sfvrsn=2).

• The editors at JSTOR have created the following guide to essential readings in the field of bioethics:
https://daily.jstor.org/bioethics-key-concepts-research/?utm_term=ESSENTIAL READINGS IN
BIOETHICS&utm_campaign=jstordaily_03152018&utm_content=email&utm_source=Act-
On_Internal&utm_medium=email

• The University of Washington School of Medicine’s Ethics in Medicine website discusses each of the main
categories of biomedical ethical topics

• The AMA Journal of Ethics releases an issue each month that delves into a variety of specific biomedical
ethical topics

• Do an online search for a profession-specific ethics handbook for your desired field.

Health Care Reform 
• Be conversationally familiar with the main provisions in the Affordable Care Act and the rationale behind

them. Start here for a balanced introduction to this topic: https://healthcare.procon.org/

Additional topic area for pre-dental students: 
Be aware of the relationships between oral health and systemic health: 

• As a starting point, this webpage provides a general overview: http://www.mayoclinic.org/healthy-
lifestyle/adult-health/in-depth/dental/art-20047475?pg=2

• Next, search for more information on topics that interest you on the ADA website:
http://www.ada.org/en/member-center/oral-health-topics
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